OSCAR Consultation and Findings
Consultation process

Consultation began in late June and continued through until the closing date for written submissions (4 August).  It consisted of:

· three regional meetings of around 20 individuals (in Auckland, Wellington and Christchurch), composed mainly of current OSCAR providers.  Appendices 1 to 3 (attached) summarise the discussion at these meetings

· two smaller meetings relating to home-based care (Auckland and Wellington).  Appendix 4 summarises discussion at these meetings

· conversations and meetings with individuals and groups connected to the OSCAR sector, including, for example, the Ministry of Education and the OSCAR Foundation

· receipt of 60 written submissions, including a number from those who attended regional meetings or met with Ministry staff.   Of these submissions:

· three were from individuals

· one was from a non-governmental organisation

· five were from OSCAR interest groups or networks representing providers in specific regions

· 45 were from current OSCAR providers (individual OSCARs as well as larger organisations)

· four were from umbrella service providers
· two were from unapproved OSCAR providers.
Key themes from consultation

Responses gained through consultation were diverse, although some clear trends emerged.  The table below outlines the potential changes tested and the response received by participants in consultation.

	Proposal
	Most participants …

	Simplify the OSCAR standards to make it easier for providers to gain, and retain, OSCAR approval while still focusing on child safety.

The consultation paper contained proposed changes, and also looked at changes to supervision requirements and issues around home-based care.
	· agreed that the standards for approval could be simplified, although not necessarily with the specific changes proposed.  All agreed that child safety should be paramount.  Some considered that simplification should not mean a reduction in the standards, which are an important measure of the quality of an OSCAR service.
· disagreed with reducing minimum supervision for OSCAR from two staff to one, citing concerns about safety of children and staff.  Some participants accepted that some exceptions to this rule might be appropriate (eg small rural services or home-based care).

	Develop a new approvals process to reduce the compliance burden on providers.
	· agreed that the approvals process run by Child Youth and Family was generally useful, although there were concerns about timing and consistency.
· agreed that the approvals process could be simpler and should recognise past performance.
· agreed that home-based care approval should depend on carers being under umbrella organisations.

	End deficit-based funding by re-shaping the grants system so that support is better targeted to need.  The specific proposals tested were:

· a new payment targeted at sole parents moving off benefit
· providing more funding, and targeting, to encourage start-up
· targeting the remaining grant funding better to support higher need communities.
	· accepted ending the deficit funding approach but disagreed with proposed changes to grants, commenting that all services require grant funding.  Improving grants should be about the viability of all services rather than targeting (eg to sole parents).
· agreed that changing grant funding should be about improving the transparency and certainty of funding, and reducing administrative requirements.  One proposal for how this might be done was to provide base funding for all services plus targeted top-ups – for example, to help isolated services or those for children with a disability.
· agreed that targeting start-up grants was appropriate, although should mainly focus on encouraging the start-up of new programmes to fill network gaps. 

· disagreed with use of the term “deficit funding”, commenting that assistance grants were necessary for all services and reflected the cost of provision.

	Improve school participation in OSCAR.
	· agreed that school involvement with OSCAR was positive but that there were issues about use of premises that required resolution.


Further consultation findings
The key themes outlined provide the main messages received through the consultation process.  However, participants identified a number of additional issues.
Standards
There was a high level of interest in changes to the standards, with participants in consultation demonstrating a clear sense of ownership.
Participants were concerned that substantial changes to the standards might reduce the quality of provision across the sector.  Many commented that the standards provide a useful guide both to new and existing providers about how to run a good service and most effectively ensure the safety of both children and staff.
Some issues which were raised included that:
· removing legislative requirements contained in the standards might make it more difficult for providers to operate, as they would be required to research their obligations

· standards can be applied inconsistently, and greatly clarity would be an improvement

· some requirements for meeting the standards are duplicated.
A number of participants were concerned about the introduction of home-based care and proposals that parts of the standards might vary to accommodate this type of provision (particularly in relation to ratios and the supervision standard).  They considered that the standards are what define a programme as “an OSCAR programme”, and should be consistent across all types of service.

Home-based representatives involved in consultation suggested that the Ministry of Social Development work with the Ministry of Education to look at aligning requirements across early childhood and school-aged care.
Approvals

Feedback about approvals was that the process itself was often helpful, but that:

· different assessors can apply standards differently

· assessors seemed stretched and delays were common
· the process was overly paper-based and not about the way that services actually operated
· there could be recognition or relaxing of requirements for providers with a good track record
· there might be benefit to providing an “umbrella approval” to providers operating multiple programmes, to reduce the administrative requirements for opening new programmes.  This might link to the umbrella approval processes used for home-based care.

Participants also recommended that the Ministry streamline its interaction with providers, commenting that they were visited by and had interaction with a range of individuals.
Grant funding

Funding proposals were another key area of concern during the consultation process.  While some participants were in favour of the proposed changes, most were concerned that they could reduce programme viability and did not recognise the operational realities of OSCAR.  The main issues raised about the three proposals were that:

· a payment for sole parents moving off benefit would inequitably target sole parents as opposed to two-parent families, and would also take money from much-needed grant funding and give it to parents who already have affordable childcare due to subsidy funding

· development funding might be better if targeted to need, but this should be more about targeting gaps in the local network of provision than about the socio-economic status of a community

· targeting grant funding would reduce or remove the support available for programmes in “low priority” areas, which would be forced to raise fees to compensate for this loss and might close.  This would have a negative impact on overall provision and increase the costs for all parents.

Participants commented that while current funding was technically provided on a “deficit model”, it actually provides necessary assistance to meet the costs of provision.  They were concerned about proposals that would see grants reduce, including by providing grant funding to support home-based care provision.  Participants commented that lower grants would raise operating costs, which would be passed on to parents through higher fees.
A number of proposals for a revised funding model emerged during consultation.  While these varied in detail, what was consistent was comment that:

· greater certainty about the amount of grant funding available is needed

· grant funding should be provided to all programmes

· targeting might be appropriate to incentivise provision in certain areas (eg isolated or low decile locations, or for children with disabilities), but should be provided as a top-up to a consistent base grant.

Home-based care funding

Consultation with home-based care organisations identified that offering OSCAR home-based care may not be financially viable without provision of grant funding.

Under early childhood home-based care, in-home carers are supported by registered teachers who monitor the services and visit children, and who are on call in the event of an emergency.  A similar role, although not necessarily involving registered teachers, is likely to be needed to support OSCAR carers and children.  This would require some funding assistance.
Schools

Feedback identified that locating OSCAR services on school sites was often positive for programmes.  School-based OSCAR:

· is popular with parents

· often has reduced costs – for example, transport

· provides a safe and child-focused environment

· can help to encourage effective school / community / family interaction and cooperation.

However, there are also disadvantages to OSCAR programmes operating out of schools.  These disadvantages include that school-based OSCAR programmes:

· are very dependent on the goodwill of principals and boards of trustees, who may not see benefit in operating OSCAR programmes or having them on site

· can be seen as a way for schools to generate revenue – for example, by charging outside providers high rents to operate from their facilities

· are limited in their use of space and the time that they can access space

· are unable to build their own facilities on school grounds due to Ministry of Education rules around school property

· can be required to manage complex arrangements relating to, for example, cleaning and insurance liability outside school hours.

Participants in the consultation process agreed that schools did provide an important option for OSCAR provision.  They commented, however, that the Ministry of Education discourages school participation in OSCAR on the basis that it may divert boards from their core role.
A key suggestion made by participants was to promote OSCAR participation to school boards of trustees, principals, teachers and staff.
